LONGHOUGHTON COMMUNITY AND SPORTS CENTRE TRUST

(Longhoughton Village Development Trust)

(Registered Charity Number 1133597. Registered Company Number 07031153)

MINUTES OF COMMITTEE MEETING HELD MONDAY 10th May 2023
AT THE COMMUNITY AND SPORTS CENTRE
1 Trustees  Participating:
David Arscott (virtually), Stewart Barrett, Adrian Hinchcliffe, Guy Downes, Vicki Kelly, Kris Cochrane
In Attendance: Vanessa Chapman, Jeremy Pickard, Michael Pritchard, Jane Hardy.
Apologies for Absence
Andrew McDade
 2
Minutes of Previous Meeting.

Minutes of the Meeting held 3rd April.23 were approved as a correct record apart from the following points:

The correct date of the July meeting is 12.07.23. and minute 4j) the spelling of Stuart should be Stewart.
3
Matters Arising from the Minutes 
a)
Site signage including safety signs. Jeremy was still finding it impossible to contact anyone at the Football Foundation. It was agreed that in view of all the effort that has gone into trying to find the  better image for printing, that the project should be put on hold for a few months and an email should be sent to the Football Foundation.














ACTION JEREMY/STEWART
b)
Safeguarding. It was agreed to leave this until after the AGM to cover all Trustees/Directors.









ACTION STEWART
c)
Shutters. Kris reported that he had not been able to obtain quotes from any other company. Bolton Gate seemed to be the only one that can do this work. It was agreed that we should use Bolton Gate to do the necessary repair work











ACTION KRIS
d)
GDPR Policy. Adrian had circulated this for review. Suggest this is put on the agenda in June.

e)
Television in MR1.  Kris is still hoping to obtain a TV with all the facilities that are needed to covert MR1 into a modern workshop facility.
f)
Books. The books are ordered and waiting delivery.
4
Secretary’s Report
a)
Sport England Activity Funding 

The weekly kick about for 11 to 16 year olds has now finished. Following the discussion at the last meeting Adrian will be looking for funding to re-start in September.

b)
Replacement of the Conventional Lighting at the Centre

The specification for the Velux window electrical operation still outstanding – still on the list to do.
c)
Installation of the Remote Control system for the Floodlights.

Pickard’s are waiting for a replacement part to be delivered.

d)
Extended Warm Hub – Thursday Together

The offer of free accommodation for two hours during each summer months is very much appreciated. The monthly ‘Thursday Together’ session is still to set up.
e)
Summertime Activities for Young People
Northumberland Communities Together have been in touch and suggested that we might want to be involved in organising summer activities for local children. Funding is available for this. The Secretary is still considering what is involved before accepting any commitments.

f)
Supporting the Weekly Seated Exercise to Music Class
The ‘Seated Exercise to Music’ class was set up as part of the Warm Hubs activity to enable people who may be less physically capable to undertake exercise to music whilst being seated. It has been a success and some of the participants have benefitted to enable them to undertake other activity classes such as pilates and yoga.
Sophie Hastings has been running the class for about two years. The Centre undertook to pay £1 per session for each person  attending the weekly one hour course which was paid to Sophie to enable the course fee to be kept down to £5.00 per session.

This arrangement has worked well and the average number attending has varied between 2 and 7. However, recently the number attending has dropped and Sophie has contacted me to say that with low numbers it is not economic for her to run the course.  She has set her minimum earning level for the course at £25.00 for the hour which is what Sport England recommended  for coaches last year.

 At the Trust meeting in April it was agreed to increase the £1 contribution to £1.50 but this is not going to be sufficient to generate the minimum earnings for Sophie of £25 if the numbers attending are five or less.

The table below illustrates the income and costs involved and how it impacts upon the income of Sophie. Note that at the meeting it was pointed out that the ‘commercial’ rate has been merged with the ‘charity’ rate so the fee per hour for hiring the Function Room is £12 and not £14.

	Numbers

Attending
	Course Fees

 at £5 per

 head
	Warm Hub 

Subsidy
	Total Income
	Hire of

The Hall
	Income 

to Sophie
	Further Subsidy to make up Sophie’s earnings to £25



	1
	£5
	£1.50
	£6.50
	£12
	-£5.50
	£30.50

	2
	£10
	£3.00
	£13.00
	£12
	£1.00
	£24.00

	3
	£15
	£4.50
	£19.50
	£12
	 £7.50
	£17.50

	4
	£20
	£6.00
	£26.00
	£12
	£14.00
	£11.00

	5
	£25
	£7.50
	£32.50
	£12
	£20.50
	£4.50

	6
	£30
	£9.00
	£39.00
	£12
	£27.00
	

	7
	£35
	£10.50
	£45.50
	£12
	£33.50
	

	8
	£40
	£12.00
	£52.00
	£12
	£40.00
	

	9
	£45
	£13.50
	£58.50
	£12
	£46.50
	

	10
	£50
	£15.00
	£65.00
	£12
	£53.00
	


Proposals

A 
Publicity. The Centre should promote the class through its web site, noticeboards and social media. Sophie should also publicise the course in other outlets.
B
Subsidise the Class. If 5 participants or less attend the course the Centre should pay a subsidy to Sophie as illustrated in the right hand column of the table above. This would be paid out of the Warm Hubs funds.

C
Terminate the Class. If only three people or less attend the course for 5 consecutive weeks the Trust would have to consider terminating the course.

D
If approved to backdate this proposal to the beginning of April 2023.
The proposal was unanimously approved.

5
Treasurer’s Report

 FINANCIAL POSITION AT 6 MAY 2023 

Lloyds Bank


     £
Treasurers Account:

62,200 

 Warm Hub
                               4,378 (includes £1,115 lunch club)

 Sport England Grant                     2,223

 Aldemore Bank
              25,300

  C & C Bank(120 day)                  69,690



TOTAL


      £163,791

Restricted/designated funds included above £136,662 

£70,548 restricted – Lottery Grant, Sport England Grant & Play area 
 £66,114 designated - 3G and Centre sinking funds 
£1,115 lunch club monies held in Warm Hub.  

General funds balance £27,129 (including Warm Hub)

Notable outgoings since April meeting:

£1,000 Gas, water & electricity 

Notable income:  
Worth mentioning LRFC’s regular and prompt payments, this month close to £1,800.

Looking ahead:

Invoices awaiting payment:

Greaves Grindle (accountancy fees) 

£1,344

Greg Builders (changing rooms)


£10,800 (from restricted funds)

No large invoices other than electricity expected but there will be a bill to pay for the roof repairs and shutters.
Outstanding debts 

Worth noting that Alnmouth Juniors have paid all outstanding amounts.

Current debts:

Pre-2022/23
£620

2022/23
£628 (to 30 April 23)

Total

£1,228 all being pursued.
Stewart gave an outline of what had been paid and what was still outstanding. Little progress achieved with some older debts and due to the lack of clarity on whether payments have been received, it may be necessary to write off some debts.
6
Development Strategy
6a)
Business Plan and Development Strategy 2022 – 2027

To be updated for the published accounts for 2022. Strategy document being prepared – see 6d) below.
6b)
Conversion of the Changing Rooms





· The Builder has commenced work and is expecting a six week period before completion.
· Some potentially re-usable items/materials have been moved into the loft – thank you to all those involved.
· Priority is to get the windows and door installed so that there is easy access for materials in and out.
· The Builder has submitted a stage payment of £9,000 plus VAT totalling £10,800. This was approved after discussion.
· The issue of providing a sink and hot water boiler discussed with Builder and agree that it should be left until better clarity on the use of the new room.
· LRFC Storage Solutions had now been identified and an estimated cost is under £2,000.
· Available balance £6,135.80 to cover  - floor covering, storage solutions, chairs and tables, WiFi extension, any extras.
· Flooring. Quality and supplier discussed. Agreed to obtain quotes from Ashley Gray Wynn, Evolution Flooring and Total Flooring.
· Walls to be covered in similar colour to the refurbished MR1.
6c)
Solar Community Buildings Project with NICRE, CAN and the Rural Design Centre
Paper circulated covering the whole scheme. Discussion held. Representatives of Community Action Northumberland and the Rural Design Centre to attend the June meeting to present the scheme and answer any questions. The draft paperwork suggests that members will pay 15p per kwh to the Co-operative for electricity used from the batteries and this price will be in place for twenty years.
6d)
Developing the Community Hub and developing the Warm Hub


It is envisaged that a draft of the paper will be available at the June meeting.
6e) 
Replacement of the Astro-turf pitch and recertification
The pitch had gone through the additional repairs for it to be certified. The Centre had received a letter from Tom Salisbury of the FF which states that the remedial work was acceptable  and the pitch is suitable for inclusion in the  FA 3G Register for three years to 2026.

Stewart reported that the Post Code Lottery and the James Knott Trust had both turned down the applications for funding. This means that there is still a significant funding gap. Further applications were being prepared by the Funding Group. In view of this situation it is unlikely that the pitch will be replaced this year but the current certification lasts until 2026. Adrian said that he would take this up with the RAF Boulmer Commander.
6g)
Film Club

Guy reported that the numbers attending the Film Nights are steady. From 01.06.23 the recommended donation is going up to £3. £400 had been given to the Trust from inception last year.

7
Centre Bookings Team
On behalf of the Team, Jeremy had circulated a report setting out progress and many issues that the Team had faced in making the Lemon System operational and fitting the Trust’s policies and hirer arrangements to the new system. New booking rates came into effect 1st April, with a new, Lemon Bookings, system replacing the previous Hallmaster on 8th April. April also saw a new team-based bookings staff replacing the previous individual.

Jeremy referred to the challenges that the team had faced as follows;
· A non-functioning website with out-of-date prices, out-of-date booking rate descriptions and no

booking functionality.
· The Lemon system was to be managed by a team of four booking system virgins with zero effective handover.
· Some Lemon bookings were imported at old (pre-April) rates.
· Booking rates depend on ill-defined user categories (What is a regular, or commercial customer?)

· Exactly which customers are currently within the regular-user club?

· Some bookings affected by ‘under-the-counter’ rates not understood by team.
· Ill-defined booking packages (What’s the 2hr Football party deal? What do you get for the extra

£300 in a wedding package, apart from 2 hours clean-up time next day (by whom?)?

· Booking transfer data ‘blind spot’ resulted in no bookings showing for 1st -3rd April inclusive (affected invoicing)

· Booking amendments being received from multitude directions with minimal audit trail.

· Customer database littered with out-of-date profiles, and duplicates.
Jeremy then referred to what had been achieved in one month:

· The website has gained Secure Socket Layer (SSL) certification, that authenticates a website's

identity and enables an encrypted connection. This is needed for our website to secure online transactions and keep customer information private and secure.

· The website has linked to the Lemon booking system to provide booking calendar visibility and booking functionality where none was previously available.

· Booking rates, facility descriptions and pricing structures have all been updated to match current policy.

· Team members have engaged in the challenge with gusto. Relationships have been established with key regular users.

· Lemon booking rates have been updated throughout to ensure they reflect current pricing policy.

· The business/commercial rate has, subject to Trustee ratification, been ‘retired from service’ because:

· It wasn’t at all clear which customers would fall into this category.

· The ‘you’ve got more money, so we’ll charge you more’ system was iniquitous and created customer dissatisfaction.
· There were no bookings using that rate.

· Based on past-experience only, regular users were identified and their status reflected in their


Lemon profiles.

· An understanding has begun to be gained of the numerous ‘special’ rates (LRFC, RAF, Parish Council, Primary school etc.).

· There is work to be done to better define ‘packages’, but probably next month, because this is the least urgent of our required actions.

· All missing bookings have been retrofitted and invoiced (> £330 worth of ‘missing’ bookings)

· This is probably the most disruptive issue faced by the team. Across numerous customers there are direct emails (to personal email accounts), Whats-app groups, booking amendments via other Trustees etc. This is unsustainable in a team-work environment.

· All regular users have been sent an invitation to log on to the Lemon system to administer their booking requests themselves.

· The customer database has been cleaned-up from an initial 154 to 63, with further rationalisation possible (there are 9 LRFC accounts and even 2 for the Trust itself!)

              Jeremy asked the Trustees to consider the following changes:
· 
Trustees to require regular users to use the online functionality to administer their bookings AND to direct enquiries via email to enquiries@longhoughtoncommunitycentre.org only. No personal emails, no personal texts, no Whatsapp groups for bookings, or amendments thereto.

· Trustees to agree abolition of Business/ Commercial User rate (as described above).

· Trustees to agree updated and combined Hire Agreement / Hire policy document. Updates specifically add new detail to the topics of Hire deposits, cancellations and refunds.

· Trustees specifically to agree that regular users, with the ability to manage their own bookings online, should NOT be permitted to claim retrospective cancellations.

The meeting thanked the whole Booking Team for what had been achieved. They had been faced with a very difficult changeover and had to work through different ways of handling booking requests to what we are now faced with. The work they have done is excellent and is supported. It was suggested that when the hire agreement was complete it should be approved by the Trustees along with any Policy that explains the logic behind the Hire Agreement.
8
Site Maintenance Manager

The meeting had already covered the ‘shutters’ issue so there was nothing else to discuss.

9
Communications Manager
Guy reported that he is connecting with Regular Users. There are now 60 people on the Date Base to receive the Newsletter and the web site is working well.

10
Annual General Meeting 17.05.23
It was agreed to offer a glass of wine to those attending. It was also agreed to only obtain a few copies of the Annual Report in view of it being sent out by email.
11
Annual Meeting of the Trust 14.06.23
It was explained that the officers of the Trust are not elected at the AGM but at the first Management Committee Meeting after that which will be 14.06.23. David Arscott made the meeting aware that he is to be away for six months from June but was hoping to connect to the meetings virtually. The question was raised as to whether the Chair could operate effectively on a virtual basis.
12
Keys for the 3g
Spares should be held in the key box. 
13
Dates of Future Meetings

The dates were fixed as follows:

14.06.23
12.07.23
13.09.23
11.10.23
15.11.23
13.12.23 
7

